

# Video transparency: a powerful tool for patient safety and quality improvement

Sarah Joo,<sup>1</sup> Tim Xu,<sup>1</sup> Martin A Makary<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Surgery, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Maryland, USA

<sup>2</sup>Department of Health Policy and Management, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Baltimore, Maryland, USA

## Correspondence to

Dr Martin A Makary, Professor of Surgery and Health Policy & Management, Johns Hopkins University, Halsted 610, 600 N. Wolfe St, Baltimore, MD 21287, USA; mmakary1@jhmi.edu

Accepted 12 January 2016

Published Online First

28 January 2016

Transparency can be a powerful driver of better healthcare quality.<sup>1</sup> In 2013, it was proposed that recording video data in healthcare begin with the several medical procedures that are already video based (cardiac stent placement, arthroscopic surgery, colonoscopy, etc).<sup>1</sup> Different from the past era when recording required new hardware, most of the procedures performed in medicine today are now mediated by video, enabling a new opportunity for learning health systems.<sup>2-3</sup> Some hospitals, like Johns Hopkins, have even built operating rooms (ORs) equipped with cameras—some of these are used to monitor room turnover times for scheduling efficiency, while others have been installed in anticipation of a future of increased transparency.

Ever since our group first described a surgery checklist,<sup>4</sup> compliance with the tool has been a challenge. Overdyk *et al*<sup>5</sup> demonstrate the potential of using video-derived data to improve compliance rates. The authors, based at Hofstra North Shore-LIJ School of Medicine, performed a prospective study in which surgeons and other OR staff were randomised to video monitoring with real-time feedback on key patient safety activities, including compliance with the safety checklist during sign-in, time-out and sign-out procedures. They found that the feedback increased compliance dramatically and reduced OR turnaround times for scheduled cases by 14%. Moreover, these improvements were sustained throughout the feedback period. As Overdyk *et al* shows, video transparency is one of very few interventions in healthcare to result in immediate behaviour change around safe practices.

This is a landmark study in the rapidly expanding field of using technology to take patient safety to the next level and can be generalised to improve compliance

with other established safe practices in healthcare. For years, healthcare has suffered from endemic problems associated with unwarranted variation in practice patterns, behaviours and compliance. Transparency works because it increases accountability with little room to argue about the circumstances. In principle transparency makes sense, but in practice it requires leadership to invite increased accountability.

The principle ‘video doesn’t lie’ has important implications in many fields. For example, decades-long allegations of unwarranted police brutality of white police officers against black people have been debated for years, and some even denied the problem existed, until video shed light on the issue. Within a year, a litany of highly disturbing videos of these events solidified a broader call to action to increase accountability and, in some regions, to introduce legislation requiring police officers to wear small body cameras.<sup>6</sup>

Medical institutions that have historically led patient safety innovation now have the opportunity to lead in the new space of using video in a sensitive, yet meaningful way. There are two independent uses of video transparency in healthcare. First, video can be used in a legally protected fashion for quality improvement to improve compliance with best practices as demonstrated by Overdyk *et al*. And second, it can be shared with patients. We explore the implications of each path of using video to improve care.

While medicine has achieved remarkable advances in state-of-the-art care, delivering that care can be messy. For that reason, the proposition of using video to identify outliers in quality can be a territorial, even emotional, subject for some. We suggest that using video for quality improvement can be optimised by developing local



► <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjqs-2015-004226>



CrossMark

**To cite:** Joo S, Xu T, Makary MA. *BMJ Qual Saf* 2016;**25**:911–913.

buy-in around the metrics being tracked, ensuring protections around the data and using the data for formative, rather than punitive, purposes.

Video documentation has already been used effectively in healthcare for educational and quality improvement purposes, such as in a coaching programme at Brigham and Women's Hospital.<sup>7</sup> Surgeons reviewed their procedure videos with an expert for feedback and discussed alternative approaches. Birkmeyer *et al*<sup>8</sup> used peer-rated videotaping to describe variation in surgeon technical skill and its association with complication, readmission and mortality rates. New technology has presented more ways for videos to be used for real-time feedback and telementoring. The Society of American Gastrointestinal and Endoscopic Surgeons has already partnered with technology groups to coach, mentor and review surgical technical skills by video.<sup>9</sup> Performance around non-technical (behavioural) skills can similarly benefit from video feedback.

Video recording enables a feedback loop. If people are given real-time information or feedback about their actions, they can modify those actions for the better. In 2003, Garden Grove, California had the issue of drivers speeding through school zones.<sup>10</sup> When the city instituted dynamic speed displays showing drivers their current speed and the speed limit ('your speed signs') at school pedestrian signals, drivers drove an average of 14% slower.

In healthcare settings, feedback systems through remote video auditing (RVA) have been developed to address hand hygiene compliance variation. Studies on RVA with feedback have since demonstrated improvement in compliance of healthcare workers to produce a significant and sustained improvement in hand hygiene.<sup>11–13</sup> Armellino *et al* used devices such as doorway motion sensors and narrow-focus video cameras aimed at sinks and sanitiser dispensers to send information to remote auditors to review hand hygiene compliance. Remarkably, compliance rose from 7% to 82% during the intervention period.

At St Michael's Hospital in Toronto, surgeon Dr Teodor P Grantcharov built a 'black box' with a similar idea to how the flight recorder in an aircraft helps create a learning feedback system in the aviation community.<sup>14</sup> But while black boxes in aeroplanes are used to investigate what went wrong after the crash occurred, the goal of Grantcharov's innovation is to prevent mistakes from transpiring in the first place.<sup>15</sup> The surgical 'black box' concurrently records patients' health data and the surgical team's actions and speech. It follows the surgeon's actions during an operation and gives real-time feedback, while an outside computer identifies when mistakes are made. The black box's purpose is primarily educational for improving performance and surgical outcomes. Having a reliable account of the event could also be used to teach all of us in the healthcare community at large in the same way pilots around the world can learn from the events of a single isolated crash.

The public has also been calling for more video technology to increase hospital transparency. Consider the case of a Wisconsin woman who presented to a hospital for a routine elective surgical procedure. During the procedure, excessive amounts of the anaesthetic propofol sent her into cardiac arrest. Remarkably, the surgeon delayed starting chest compressions. Three months later, she died. Since then, her brother has fought to create more accountability behind hospital doors, and, because of his efforts, Wisconsin could be the first US state to implement a law requiring video data to be collected in every OR.<sup>16</sup> If this bill passes, other US states could follow. Already, a judge reacted to a string of wrong-site surgery events at a Rhode Island hospital by ordering the hospital to install cameras in their ORs. These are a few examples of an escalating public movement to use video to increase accountability in ORs.<sup>14</sup>

While a government mandate is never ideal, patients like the idea of having their procedure recorded. In a survey of 248 patients undergoing colonoscopy, 81% expressed interest in having their procedure videotaped and 61% said they would be willing to pay for it.<sup>17</sup> It is our opinion that the guidelines and use of video for quality improvement be driven by the healthcare community rather than by the government. Clinician-authored quality improvement projects are historically more effective than those issued by a larger governing body. Hospitals are in a unique position to step forward in this space.

Despite the potential of video recording to improve quality and patient safety, care must be taken to ensure that video recording is used to encourage best practices and not threaten patients and physicians. When the data are used for internal quality improvement, patient anonymity should be preserved. When the data are shared with patients, as with any other part of the health record, patient confidentiality should be ensured. Patients may consent to specific uses of the recording, which may include research or quality improvement. Care must also be taken to ensure that this added transparency does not worsen the problem of frivolous medical malpractice claims. Research suggests, however, that more transparency, including the timely disclosure of mistakes and offer of apology, reduces claims.<sup>18</sup> Thus, in our opinion, patient satisfaction and transparency are the most reliable safeguards. In addition, videos could help the defence of a physician facing malpractice.

Video recording is taking centre stage in healthcare as technology increasingly allows it to be feasible and streamlined. Despite some fears that video will be used for the wrong purposes, we anticipate that a growing physician and public demand for accountability will reward hospitals and surgical centres that lead the way in advancing this highly effective tool. Leading academic centres will likely be the first to pioneer video transparency, and many have already started to do so. As the medical community continues to seek high-

impact ways of advancing patient safety and quality, implementing videos with feedback represents the next great leap forward.

**Funding** Mr and Mrs John Rodda and The Rodda Family Partnership.

**Competing interests** None declared.

**Provenance and peer review** Commissioned; internally peer reviewed.

## REFERENCES

- Makary MA. *Unaccountable*. New York: Bloomsbury Press, 2012.
- Makary MA, Xu T, Pawlik TM. Can video recording revolutionise medical quality? *BMJ* 2015;351:h5169.
- Institute of Medicine. *Best care at lower cost: the path to continuously learning health care in America*. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2012.
- Makary MA, Holzmüller CG, Thompson D, *et al*. Operating room briefings: working on the same page. *Jt Comm J Qual Patient Saf* 2006;32:351–5.
- Overdyk FJ, Dowling O, Newman S, *et al*. Remote video auditing with real-time feedback in an academic surgical suite improves safety and efficiency metrics: a cluster randomized study. *BMJ Qual Saf* 2016;25:947–53.
- Miller, Lindsay, Jessica Toliver, and Police Executive Research Forum. *Implementing a body-worn camera program: recommendations and lessons learned*. Washington, DC: Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, 2014. <http://www.justice.gov/iso/opa/resources/472014912134715246869.pdf> (accessed 9 Jan 2016).
- Hu YY, Peyre SE, Arriaga AF, *et al*. Postgame analysis: using video-based coaching for continuous professional development. *J Am Coll Surg* 2012;214:115–24.
- Birkmeyer JD, Finks JF, O'Reilly A, *et al*. Surgical skill and complication rates after bariatric surgery. *N Eng J Med* 2013;369:1434–42.
- Bogen EM, Augestad KM, Patel HR, *et al*. Telementoring in education of laparoscopic surgeons: an emerging technology. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2014;6:148–55.
- Goetz T. Harnessing the power of feedback loops. *Wired* 19 June 2011. [http://www.wired.com/2011/06/ff\\_feedbackloop/](http://www.wired.com/2011/06/ff_feedbackloop/) (accessed 1 Jan 2016).
- Armellino D, Hussain E, Schilling ME, *et al*. Using high-technology to enforce low-technology safety measures: the use of third-party remote video auditing and real-time feedback in healthcare. *Clin Infect Dis* 2012;54:1–7.
- Armellino D, Trivedi M, Law I, *et al*. Replicating changes in hand hygiene in a surgical intensive care unit with remote video auditing and feedback. *Am J Infect Control* 2013;41:925–7.
- Ward MA, Schweizer ML, Polgreen PM, *et al*. Automated and electronically assisted hand hygiene monitoring systems: a systematic review. *Am J Infect Control* 2014;42:472–8.
- Jackman T. Could cameras in operating rooms reduce preventable medical deaths? *The Washington Post* 25 August 2015. [http://www.washingtonpost.com/local/could-cameras-in-operating-rooms-reduce-preventable-medical-deaths/2015/08/25/fc2696c4-3ae2-11e5-b3ac-8a79bc44e5e2\\_story.html](http://www.washingtonpost.com/local/could-cameras-in-operating-rooms-reduce-preventable-medical-deaths/2015/08/25/fc2696c4-3ae2-11e5-b3ac-8a79bc44e5e2_story.html) (accessed 1 Jan 2016).
- Bonrath EM, Gordon LE, Grantcharov TP. Characterising 'near miss' events in complex laparoscopic surgery through video analysis. *BMJ Qual Saf* 2015;24:516–21.
- Jackman T. Case of doctor caught trashing man during surgery comes amid push for cameras in operating rooms. *Washington Post* 24 June 2015. <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/local/wp/2015/06/24/case-of-doctor-caught-trashing-man-during-surgery-comes-amid-push-for-cameras-in-operating-rooms/> (accessed 1 June 2016).
- Raghavendra M, Rex DK. Patient interest in video recording of colonoscopy: a survey. *World J Gastroenterol* 2010;16:458–61.
- Bell SK, Smulowitz PB, Woodward AC, *et al*. Disclosure, apology, and offer programs: stakeholders' views of barriers to and strategies for broad implementation. *Milbank Q* 2012;90:682–705.